COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

GREENPEACE CANADA



CANADIAN OFFICE AND PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES UNION, COPE LOCAL 343



(CANADIAN OFFICE AND PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES UNION, LOCAL 378)



SYNDICAT DES EMPLOYÉES ET EMPLOYÉS PROFESSIONNELS-LES ET DE BUREAU, SECTION LOCALE 574 (SEPB) CTC-FTQ

Term: January 1, 2024 to December 31, 2025

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 0 - TERRITORIAL ACKNOWLEDGEMENT	3
ARTICLE 1 - PURPOSE OF AGREEEMENT	4
ARTICLE 2 - RECOGNITION	4
ARTICLE 3 - RELATIONSHIP	6
ARTICLE 4 – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	6
ARTICLE 5 - UNION SECURITY	7
ARTICLE 6 - UNION REPRESENTATION	8
ARTICLE 7 – EMPLOYEE/EMPLOYER RELATIONS COMMITTEE	9
ARTICLE 8 – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	10
ARTICLE 9 - ARBITRATION	11
ARTICLE 10 – NO STRIKES , NO LOCKOUTS	12
ARTICLE 11 – CLASSIFICATION AND WAGE RATES	12
ARTICLE 12 - EXPENSES	13
ARTICLE 13 – HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME	14
ARTICLE 14 – VACATION WITH PAY	16
ARTICLE 15 – PAID HOLIDAYS	17
ARTICLE 16 - SENIORITY	18
ARTICLE 17 – TEMPORARY TRANSFERS	20
ARTICLE 18 – JOB POSTINGS	20
ARTICLE 19 – LEAVE OF ABSENCE	22
ARTICLE 20 – SICK LEAVE	24
ARTICLE 21 – MATERNITY AND PARENTAL LEAVE	25
ARTICLE 22 – JURY AND WITESS DUTY	25
ARTICLE 23 – PERSONNEL FILES	26
ARTICLE 24 – HEALTH AND SAFETY	26
ARTICLE 25 – BULLETIN BOARD/USE OF EQUIPMENT AND MEETING SPACE	27
ARTICLE 26 - SEVERANCE	28
RTICLE 27 - BENEFITS	28
ARTICLE 28 - TRAINING	29
ARTICLE 29 - NO DISCRIMINATION/HARASSMENT	29
ARTICLE 30 - DURATION, RENEWAL AND TERMINATION	30
APPENDIX "A" ANTI-DISCRIMINATION AND HARASSMENT	31

SCHEDULE "B"	37
LETTER OF AGREEMENT ON PAID INTERNS	37
SCHEDULE "C" - COMPENSATION SYSTEM INFORMATION	39
SCHEDULE "D" EMPLOYMENT EQUITY	2
LOU#1 – RE: IMPLEMENTATION OF A 4 DAY WW - DELETED 2024/2025	3
LOU#2 - 2 - ISSUES IN FOCUS	4
LOU#3 - RE: LIMITED TERM CONTRACTS AND FLEXIBLE WORK ARRANGEMENT PILOT PROJECT	7

This Agreement made

Between

GREENPEACE CANADA (hereinafter termed the "Employer")

PARTY OF THE FIRST PART

- and -

MoveUP (CANADIAN OFFICE AND PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES UNION, LOCAL 378)

(hereinafter termed the "Union")

PARTY OF THE SECOND PART

as evidenced by the signature(s) of their duly authorized representative(s) hereinafter affixed.

ARTICLE o - TERRITORIAL ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

The Parties of the Collective Agreement are located on the homelands of more than 600 First Nations/Indian bands in Canada; with over 60 different languages and numerous unique dialects across the country.

As Parties to the Collective Agreement, we are committed to reconciliation and justice for Indigenous People. We recognize and deeply appreciate their historic connection to this place. We recognize the contributions they have made both in shaping and strengthening our communities, our province, and Canada as a country.

We also recognize that the current state of environmental, economic and social injustice has, in great part, been caused by the heedless exploitation of traditional territories where Indigenous Peoples' rights and authority have been marginalized or eroded.

This recognition of the contributions and historic importance of Indigenous people, as well as the continued negative impact of European colonization and inherent systemic racism on an institutional level in Canada, must be clearly and overtly connected to our collective commitment to make the promise and the challenge of Truth and Reconciliation real in our communities.

ARTICLE 1 - PURPOSE OF AGREEEMENT

The purpose of this Agreement is to establish an orderly collective bargaining relationship between the Employer and the employees represented by the Union; to provide mutually satisfactory working conditions for the employees subject to this Collective Agreement; and to establish the procedures for the settlement of differences which may arise.

ARTICLE 2 - RECOGNITION

2.01 The Employer recognizes the Union as the exclusive bargaining agent for all employees of Greenpeace Canada and Greenpeace International in <u>Canada</u>, save and except Directors, persons above the rank of Directors.

The parties agree to the following regional bargaining units:

- - COPE 343 shall represent members in Ontario and the Atlantic
- - MoveUP shall represent members in British Columbia and Alberta
- - SEBP 57 shall represent members in Quebec
- If a bargaining unit position is created and hired outside of these regional jurisdictions, the parties agree to meet and discuss a voluntary recognition of the position to the appropriate bargaining unit, by mutual agreement.
- In the Greater Toronto Area (as defined in the Golden Report), save and except Directors and Managers, persons above the rank of Director and Manager, department Administrative Assistants and the Executive Assistant to the Executive Director.

For greater clarity, confidential Assistant positions are excluded from this agreement.

2.02

- a) A full-time employee is defined as an employee who is hired for an indefinite period and who holds a full time position.
- b) A part-time employee is defined as an employee who is hired on the basis of a regular work schedule for an indefinite period, whose regular hours of work are less than thirty-five (35) hours and more than eight (8) hours per week.
- c) A contract employee is defined as an employee hired by the employer for a limited period of time.

Unless hired to cover a parental leave mutually agreed between the Union and the Employer, contract employees have terms limited to one calendar year, except in the case of parental leave replacements.

Thereafter, the contract must end with the person:

- 1. the position being posted internally as a permanent position in the current regional bargaining unit;
- 2. being made a permanent employee.

Contract employees will not be considered as internal applicants on job postings until after ninety (90) days of continuous days.

The employer shall confirm a minimum of two (2) weeks prior to the expiration of the contract whether they are seeking to extend the contract or whether the contract will terminate on its expiry.

Contract employees shall in all respects be covered by the Collective Agreement except as otherwise excluded. For greater clarity, contract employees are not permanent employees.

The Union shall be notified in advance of the employment of any contract employee. The Union is entitled to dues for contract employees from the date their employment commences.

d) At the end of the limited period of a contract employee, the contract shall be terminated and the employee shall be released, and such release shall not form the basis of a grievance, and shall not be deemed a layoff and the employee shall not have the right to displace another employee.

In the case that a contract employee is hired directly into either a full time or part time position without a break In employment, the time spent working on contract will be considered continuous service for calculating sick days and vacation days and for eligibility of benefits. The employee shall be considered probationary for the first ninety (90) days actually worked in the permanent position.

- 2.03
- a) Work normally done by bargaining unit employees shall not be performed by persons outside of the bargaining unit if such would result in the reduction of hours or a layoff.
- b) The Employer shall not contract out bargaining unit work without the written consent of the Union. The Union agrees to be reasonable in the granting of such consent and recognizes that the Employer may need to contract the services of outside experts where this expertise is lacking in the bargaining unit. Contracting out, however, shall not be used as a general method of replacing bargaining unit jobs for the on-going work of the organization, and shall not result in the layoff of any full time or part time employees
- c) The Employer shall not reassign any work usually performed by members of the bargaining unit if, as a direct result of such reassignment, a layoff of any full time or part time employee results from such reassignment.

ARTICLE 3 - RELATIONSHIP

3.01 Both the Union and the Employer agree that all employees have the right to equal treatment with respect to employment without discrimination based on race, ancestry, place of origin, colour, ethnic or national origin, citizenship, creed, sex, sexual orientation or gender identity, age, political belief, language, marital status, family status physical or mental disability, age or because the person has been convicted of a criminal or summary conviction offence that is unrelated to the employment or to the intended employment of that person. The anti-discrimination policy Is attached as Appendix C, which includes the procedure to follow if an employee feels they are being discriminated against, or if an employee has been accused of discrimination.

The Employer and the Union agree that structural injustice and unconscious bias influence our experiences, and that we live in a society rooted in oppression. The Employer and the Union agree that any progressive organization should take advantage of the opportunity afforded to it to gain experience, knowledge and guidance from the experience of oppressed people. Consequently, the Union and the Employer agree that the voice of employees from marginalized or historically oppressed groups must be taken into consideration when it comes to matters that concern them.

For greater clarity; the parties recognize that maintaining a safe work place is a shared priority that will be taken into consideration in making any hiring decisions.

- 3.02 Each of the parties hereto agrees that there will be no discrimination, interference, restraint or coercion exercised or practiced upon any employee because of membership in the Union or for participating in lawful Union activities.
- 3.03 The Union agrees that its' officers, agents, representatives and members will not engage in Union activities during working hours or on Employer property except as authorized by this Agreement.

ARTICLE 4 – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

- 4.01 The Union recognizes and acknowledges that the management of the operations and direction of the working force are fixed exclusively in the Employer and, without restricting the generality of the foregoing, the Union acknowledges that except as expressly modified by this collective agreement it is the exclusive function of the Employer to:
 - a) maintain order and efficiency;
 - b) hire, promote, demote, classify, transfer, layoff and recall employees;
 - c) discharge, suspend, or otherwise discipline employees for just cause provided that a claim by an employee that they have been discharged or disciplined without just cause may be the subject of a grievance, and dealt with as hereinafter provided;

- d) make, enforce, and alter, from time to time, reasonable rules and regulations to be observed by the employees;
- e) determine the nature and kinds of operations to be conducted by the Employer, the location of operations, equipment and materials to be used, the methods and techniques of work to be used, the standards of performance *for* all employees, the work schedules and the number of employees to be employed;
- f) extend, limit, curtail or cease operations of any part thereof;
- g) allocate and assign work, determine content of jobs, introduce new jobs and the rates to be paid with respect to them during a collective agreement or contract term, determine the qualifications required by an employee to perform any job, determine the number of employees required to perform any job *or* function, assign employees to a job or shift, and rearrange jobs, functions and shift schedules for any business purpose.
- 4.02 The Employer agrees that it will not exercise these rights in a manner inconsistent with any other Article contained in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 5 - UNION SECURITY

- 5.01 All employees covered by the certification shall pay Union dues as determined by the Union from time to time as a condition of employment. Union dues will be remitted to the applicable local of the Union.
- 5.02 Union dues shall be deducted from the first pay during each calendar month, the appropriate amount of which shall be as certified by the Union. The Employer shall remit the sum deducted to the Union before the 25th day of the month, along with the names for whom the dues were deducted. At the time dues are first deducted, addresses, date of hire, and social insurance numbers for employees will also be provided.
- 5.03 The Union will save the Employer harmless from any and all claims, which may be made by employees for amounts deducted from pay as herein provided.
- 5.04 T4 slips issued by the Employer shall indicate the amount deducted for Union dues per annum.
- 5.05 On commencing employment, the employee's supervisor shall introduce the new employee via email to a representative of the Union, who shall then meet with the employee. This meeting shall take place within regular working hours during the first two (2) weeks of employment. The meeting will be for a maximum of thirty (30) minutes and shall be without loss of pay. The purpose of the meeting is to acquaint the new employee with the Union and the terms and conditions set out in the Collective Agreement.

ARTICLE 6 - UNION REPRESENTATION

6.01 It Is mutually agreed that the Union has the right to elect or otherwise select a Negotiation Committee consisting of up to two (2) representatives from members of each bargaining unit All members of the committee shall be employees who have completed their probationary period. Time spent by the employee members of the Negotiating Committee at negotiation meetings with the Employer to renew the Collective Agreement, up to and including conciliation, shall be without loss of regular pay. The Negotiating Committee shall have the right to have the assistance at negotiations with the Employer of a representative of the Union who Is not employed by the Employer and such technical advisors as required.

6.02

- (a) The Employer recognizes one of the Union officers designated by the Union to be a Steward. The Steward shall be an employee who has completed their probationary period. In the event the Steward is absent, the Union shall appoint an alternative Steward for such absence who shall also be an employee who has completed their probationary period.
- b) The right of the Steward to leave their work without loss of regular pay to attend to Union business is granted on the following condition: The above-stated Union Steward shall not leave their normal assigned duties for the purpose of doing any business on behalf of the Union or to investigate or to discuss any grievance or complaint without first obtaining the permission of their supervisor. Such permission will not be unreasonably withheld. When resuming work, an employee who has been given permission to conduct Union business as described above will report to their supervisor to advise that they have returned. Such business must be between the Union or the employee and the Employer.
- 6.03 The Union will inform the Employer In writing of the names of the Steward, alternative Steward and members of the Negotiating Committee and of any subsequent changes thereto. The Employer shall not be asked to recognize any steward or Negotiating Committee member until such notification from the Union has been received. The Employer will notify the Union in writing when any new supervisor for the bargaining unit is hired or appointed.
- 6.04 The Employer agrees to grant representatives of the Union ten (10) paid leaves of absence per year to attend conventions or to perform other functions on behalf of the Union. When the paid leaves of absence are all taken, the representatives can take unpaid leaves of absence. Such leave shall not adversely affect the Employer's work. The employee on such leave of absence will be paid by the Employer; the Employer will be reimbursed by the Union within the pay period following for the amount paid to the employee. The Union agrees to give reasonable advance notice of the intention to take such leave(s).
- 6.05 The Employer shall provide the Union with the following information on a current basis:
 - (a) a list of employees, showing their names, addresses and classifications;

- (b) job postings, job awards including hiring, promotions, demotions, transfers and terminations.
- 6.06 The Employer will grant an unpaid leave of absence to an employee requested by the Union to serve as a Trainee Union Representative subject to the time of the leave with respect to departmental operating considerations. The period will not exceed six (6) continuous months, unless otherwise agreed by the Employer. The Union must provide eight (8) weeks' notice in advance of the leave.
- 6.07 The Parties agree that no Employee shall be discriminated against or subject to harassment by virtue of being a Union member or exercising their rights under this Agreement.

ARTICLE 7 – EMPLOYEE/EMPLOYER RELATIONS COMMITTEE

- 7.01 The parties agree that a regional joint consultation committee shall be known as the Employee/EmployerRelations Committee composed of not more than two (2) representatives from the Union and 2 representatives from the Employer per bargaining unit. It is understood the assigned Union Representative for the bargaining unit may attend and participate.
 - The Committees shall be used as a forum for consultation about issues relating to the workplace which affect the parties or any employee bound by this Collective Agreement. Time spent by the two employee representatives from the Union at the Employee/Employer Relations Committees during regular working hours shall be without loss of regular pay.
- 7.02 The Committees shall meet at the request of either party. Agendas for these scheduled meetings will be circulated ten (10) working days in advance of the meeting. The role of the Chair shall alternate each meeting between a Union representative and an Employer representative.
 - One (1) Union representative and one (1) Employer representative from each regional joint consultation committee will meet together once annually, either via teleconference or in person.
- 7.03 While the Committees shall consider and attempt to resolve all problems of mutual concern, it is understood that the Committees shall function in an advisory capacity only and shall have no power to alter, amend, add to or modify the terms of this Agreement.
- 7.04 The Bargaining Unit Steward may make an announcement at the first national staff meeting following the ratification of the new Collective Agreement, of any changes to the Collective Agreement.
- 7.05 All Bargaining Unit employeswill receive a standard orientation session upon beginning work at Greenpeace.
 - This session will include a tour of the GPC Intranet site with all relevant policies, procedures and organizational information. The new employee will receive an electronic copy of their job description and this Collective Agreement.

7.06 The Employer and the Union agree to undertake a training session for all managers who supervise members of the bargaining unit, and who have not received such a training previously, within six months of that manager entering their position or within 6 months of the entering into force of this Collective Agreement, whichever is later. An update or ongoing training shall be provided as mutually agreed between the employer and the union.

ARTICLE 8 – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- 8.01 The parties to this Agreement are agreed that it is of the utmost importance to adjust complaints and grievances as quickly as possible.
- 8.02 A grievance shall be defined as any difference arising out of the interpretation, application, administration or alleged violation of the Collective Agreement.
- 8.03 The Employer shall have the right to refuse to consider any grievance which is not filed within fifteen (15) working days of the knowledge of the circumstances giving rise to the grievance becoming known to the aggrieved or when said occurrence reasonably ought to have become known to the aggrieved. The time limits set out in the grievance and arbitration procedure are mandatory and failure to comply, except with the written agreement of the parties, shall result in the grievance being deemed abandoned. Notwithstanding, an arbitrator or Board of Arbitration shall have the power to extend the time limits unless by so doing in the arbitrator's or board's judgment it would prejudice the other party.
- 8.04 Grievances shall be adjusted and settled as follows:

Step No. 1

The aggrieved employee shall present their grievance in writing to their Immediate supervisor or their designate. The employee shall have the assistance of their Steward. If a settlement satisfactory to the employee concerned is not reached within three (3) working days, the grievance may be presented as follows at any time within five (5) working days thereafter.

Step No. 2

The aggrieved employee may submit their grievance in writing to Human Resources, who shall arrange a conference with the said employee within ten (10) working days of submission of the grievance at Step 2. At this conference, the aggrieved employee shall have the assistance of their steward or their union representative or both. The Employer shall have five (5) working days following the conference to reply to the grievance.

If the grievance is specifically related to the actions of the most senior manager responsible for Human Resources, then the Union may submit a grievance on behalf of the aggrieved employee in writing to the Executive Director.

8.05 If a settlement of the grievance is not reached within five (5) working days of the meeting at Step 2, the grievance may be referred by either party to an arbitrator or board of arbitration as provided in Article 8, at any time within twenty-two (22) working days of the Employers decision.

- 8.06 Either party may lodge a grievance in writing with the other party with respect to any difference between the parties concerning the Interpretation, application or administration of this agreement, and such grievance shall commence at Step 2 of the Grievance Procedure within twelve (12) working days following the circumstances giving rise to the grievance or from when the circumstances giving rise to the grievance ought reasonably to have been known to the grieving party.
- 8.07 No non-probationary employee shall be disciplined or discharged without just cause. The employee may appeal any discipline or discharge through the grievance procedure. The Employer recognizes the principles of progressive discipline.
- 8.08 The Employer agrees that an employee shall have the right to a steward at any disciplinary meeting called by the Employer. The steward shall be advised In advance of the time and place of the meeting. The Employer shall notify the steward in writing of the discipline issued.
- 8.09 The parties agree that the Employer has the right to discharge a probationary employee if, in the opinion of the Employer, the probationary employee does not meet the standard required of their or her as required by the Employer and such discharge shall be deemed to be just cause.
- 8.10 The Employer shall advise the employee and the Union in writing within three (3) working days following the discharge of an employee of the grounds for that discharge. Failure to adhere to this time limit shall not void the discharge.

ARTICLE 9 - ARBITRATION

9.01 Where a difference arises between the parties relating to the interpretation, application or administration of this Collective Agreement, including any question as to whether the matter is arbitrable or where an allegation is made that the Collective Agreement has been violated, either party may request that the grievances be submitted to arbitration.

Except as otherwise agreed between the parties, the parties agree to have a sole arbitrator hear disputes between them. The party referring the matter to arbitration shall at the same time advise the other party of Its proposed names of Arbitrators. The recipient of the notice shall within five (5) working days thereafter notify the other party in writing of their agreement to the proposed names or provide the referring party with its proposed names of Arbitrators.

The parties shall endeavor to agree upon an Arbitrator within ten (1D) working days. If the parties fail to agree upon an Arbitrator, either party may request the Minister of Labour to appoint the Arbitrator.

- 9.02 The decision of the Arbitrator shall be final and binding.
- 9.03 No person shall be appointed as an arbitrator who has been involved In an attempt to negotiate or settle the grievance without the consent of the parties in writing.

- 9.04 No matter may be submitted to Arbitration which has not been properly carried through all previous steps of the Grievance Procedure.
- 9.05 The fees and expenses of the Arbitrator shall be shared equally between the parties.
- 9.06 The Arbitrator shall not be empowered to make any decision inconsistent with the provisions of the Agreement nor shall they alter, modify, or amend any part of this Agreement.
- 9.07 For the purpose of this Collective Agreement, working day means Monday to Friday, inclusive, excluding holidays as provided by Article 15.
- 9.08 The Arbitrator shall have access to the Employer's premises to view working conditions or operations which may be relevant to the resolution of the grievance which is the subject of the arbitration.
- 9.09 The Arbitrator shall have the power to modify the penalty which is the subject of the grievance as the Arbitrator considers just and reasonable in all the circumstances.
- **9.10** The time limits fixed in both the grievance and arbitration procedure may be extended by consent of the parties in writing.
- 9.11 The Arbitrator shall determine the procedure, but shall give full opportunity to all parties to present evidence and make representations.

ARTICLE 10 - NO STRIKES, NO LOCKOUTS

10.01 During the life of this Agreement, there shall be no lockout by the Employer or any strike, sitdown, slow-down, work stoppage or suspension of work, either complete or partial, for any reason by the Union.

ARTICLE 11 – CLASSIFICATION AND WAGE RATES

- 11.01 SEE LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING ATTACHED AS SCHEDULE "B" & THE PROCESS FOR POSITIONING NEW HIRES AS SCHEDULE "C".
- 11.02 The Employer agrees that wages shall be paid semi-monthly either by direct deposit or by pay cheque. The normal pay period shall be Monday to Sunday inclusive. Employees shall be paid wages for each pay period no later than the 15th of each month or the last day of the month after each pay period ends.
 - Pay statements are available on line through a secure website managed by our payroll processor.
- 11.03 On termination of employment, the employee will be paid their final pay and vacation pay owing, by direct deposit or by pay cheque on the regular pay day for that pay period within which the

employment was terminated provided the Employer had at least five (5) working days' notice of the termination or, failing such notice on the next regular pay day following.

ARTICLE 12 - EXPENSES

- 12.01 Employees may claim expenses, which were approved by the Employer. The claims shall only be for expenses that the employees incurred in the course of their duties. Employees shall present receipts for the expenses.
- 12.02 It is understood and agreed that every effort will be made by the employee to minimize the expenses for the Employer and without limiting the generality of the above, when an employee is required by the Employer to work outside of a 10 km radius of their regular place of reporting. These are the Greenpeace Canada rates for Greenpeace Canada employees traveling abroad and in Canada:
 - (a) Per diems and mileage rates are as per the most recent rates posted on Greennet, which are applicable to all GPC employees; Per diems and mileage are reviewed annually.
 - (b) the Employer has the discretion to approve accommodation, in the event the employee is required to purchase accommodation; and
 - (c) the Employer has the discretion to approve the choice and class of transportation. In the event the Employer approves that the employee drives their car, the employee will be reimbursed at the rate posted on Greennet. Mileage rates are reviewed annually.
- 12.03 Any expenses made on behalf of the Employer on an employee's personal credit card will be reconciled by the pay cycle immediately preceding the submission of receipts, at the latest. The employer will make every reasonable effort to reconcile these expenses as soon as possible to ensure that employees do not pay interest on a balance owing due to a purchase made on behalf of the employer.

12.04 Childcare Expenses

The Employer will reimburse employees for reasonable and pre-approved, receipted childcare expenses when employees are required to perform work in the evenings or on regular days off, or are required to work outside of their headquarter area or regular place of reporting. Pre-approval is to be provided by employee's line manager and the senior human resources manager.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Employer is prepared to consider and pay for alternate arrangements to childcare including in circumstances, the child travelling with a parent, a caregiver travelling with the child and parent or other similar arrangements. Such consideration shall be made on a case-by-case basis and any such arrangement shall be made without precedent to any future circumstances.

ARTICLE 13 – HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME

- 13.01 The following sections and paragraphs are intended to define the normal hours of work and shall not be construed as a guarantee of hours of work per day or per week, or of days of work perweek.
- 13.02 The regular work week for full time employees shall consist of twenty eight daytime (28) hours. Monday to Thursday in a 4 Day Work Week. The daily regular work hours are based on their case load with flexible start times, unless the Employer has advised otherwise. Teleworking is also possible after agreement between the employee and their supervisor.

The weekly day off is scheduled to be Friday. Employees can choose, in agreement with their manager, to schedule their day off on another day of the week. If they do so, said day off will be treated as a scheduled day off for the employee.

Employees can choose, in agreement with their manager, to schedule a different day of the week as the day off for a particular week, if said employee makes the request two weeks before the week with the different day off.

For clarity, the work week is 28 hours per week for full-time employees. Salaries will not be affected negatively by the reduced work week for any staff.

- 13.03 Notwithstanding clause 13.02, it is understood that the 9:30 start time and the 5:30 end time may be amended by mutual agreement with the Employer and the employee where the Employer determines that such change will not adversely affect the operation of the Employer and provided the resulting daily hours do not exceed eight (8) hours per day.
- 13.04
- a) The Employer shall have the right to schedule work up to forty (40) hours per week and shall have the right to schedule in excess of forty (40) hours per week in case of emergency and special campaign events. The scheduling of other work in excess of forty (40) hours per week shall be on a voluntary basis, and it is mutually agreed that such overtime shall be distributed as equitably as possible among the employees who normally perform the work.
- b) Overtime work shall be compensated either by overtime pay or compensatory time off. Any compensatory time off shall be taken in accordance with Article 13.04 (c), at a time mutually agreed between the employee and their supervisor. Overtime pay or compensatory time off shall be equal to the time worked (straight time) for overtime up to forty (40) hours per week and shall be equal to one and one-half times the overtime worked in excess of forty (40) hours per week.

Note: The employer agrees to adjust the computer payroll system so that recorded overtime is paid or compensated at the increased rate.

c) The choice between overtime pay or compensatory time off shall be at the option of the employee.

All compensatory time off accumulated during the calendar year must be taken on or before December 31 of that year.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in exceptional circumstances where an employee has been unable to make use of their accumulated compensatory time on or before December 31 of a given year, for reasons that are beyond their control, then that employee's manager may approve the carry-forward into the following calendar year of a limited and prescribed number of compensatory days off.

An employee seeking to carry forward compensatory time off into the following calendar year must make a written request to their supervisory prior to November 30 of that year.

For greater clarity, in circumstances where an employee accumulates compensatory time in the month of December, and the employee is unable to schedule time off in that month such compensatory time off shall be carried forward into the following calendar year.

An employee who has unused compensatory time off who quits or is terminated will have that time paid out as salary continuance or in a lump sum at the Employer's discretion.

- 13.05 The Employer shall not be responsible for overtime pay or credit for lieu time where such overtime has not been authorized by the employee's supervisor.
- 13.06 Full time employees called into work on their scheduled days of rest will be treated as if they had worked no less than 3.5 hours.
- 13.07 Recognition of the Contribution of non-campaign staff:

The parties recognize that Greenpeace is an organization, which advances its goals and campaigns through a variety of methods, which include the use of non-violent direct actions. These direct actions can involve, but are not limited to, such activities as pickets, demonstrations and civil disobedience.

Requests for permission for time off to attend direct actions and such other activities should be made to an employee's immediate supervisor and time off to attend will be given where possible, provided that an employee's participation in the activity does not adversely affect their regular job duties. Such permission shall not unreasonably be withheld.

When it is required that the employee make up the time spent participating in the activity, such time shall be made up in a manner mutually agreeable to both the employee and their supervisor.

Attendance at direct actions and such other activities outside of the regular business hours shall be on a voluntary basis, at the discretion of the employee, and compensation for such attendance, if any, shall be at the discretion of the Employer.

Employees shall have the right to refuse participation in such activities, provided that such participation is not a requirement of the employee's position or specific job duties.

ARTICLE 14 – VACATION WITH PAY

14.01 All employees who regularly work <u>twenty-eight (28)</u> hours per week or more, on average and who have been employed by the Employer three (3) months or more, shall receive <u>sixteen (16)</u> days vacation with pay per calendar year. Vacation entitlement shall be prorated up to December 31 of the calendar year in which the employee completes three (3) months of employment earnings for the calendar year.

Employees who have completed five (5) calendar years of employment shall receive <u>twenty (20)</u> days vacation with pay per calendar year.

- 14.02 The vacation entitlement and pay specified above shall be prorated for eligible part time employees.
- 14.03 Vacation pay will be reduced on a prorate basis for continuous unpaid absences of one (1) week during the previous vacation year.
- 14.04 Employees may accumulate up to ten (10) vacation days to be taken the following year. If as a result of a medical condition an employee is off work and unable to take their full vacation entitlement, then the employee may have the option of carrying forward the unused vacation credits into the next year. In the event that the employee Is unable to take their vacation entitlement due to extenuating work-circumstances, the employee may have the option of carrying forward the unused vacation credits into the next year with the approval of the department Director. In the event that there are personal circumstances other than those contemplated above, an employee may request carry-over of additional unused vacation. The decision to grant the employee's request to carry-over vacation will be at the sole discretion of the Executive Director or their designate.
- 14.05 Employees are required to submit their vacation requests in writing to their supervisors at least one (1) month prior to the period for which the request is made.
- 14.06 The periods at which employees shall take vacation shall be based on the selection by the employees but shall be finally determined by the Employer, at its discretion; having concern for the proper operation of the organization. In the event that one or more employees are not granted their vacation request, the final determination will be made on a first-comefirst-serve basis.

14.07 Where a paid holiday falls within an employee's scheduled vacation period and the employee is on vacation, the employee shall be entitled to either an additional day of vacation with pay during the vacation or the Employer and the employee may agree to substitute another working day for the holiday in lieu of the paid holiday.

ARTICLE 15 – PAID HOLIDAYS

15.01 The Employer recognizes the following as paid holidays for employees who qualify for such holidays under the provisions of this Article:

New Year's Day
Family Day
Good Friday
Easter Monday
Victoria Day\National Patriots Day
National Indigenous Peoples Day
Canada Day
Fête nationale du Québec (QC only)
Civic Holiday\B.C Day (Except QC)
Labour Day
National Day for Truth and Reconciliation
Thanksgiving Day
Christmas Day
Boxing Day

Any other day declared a holiday by the Provincial Government in which jurisdiction the employee regularly works and wherein the subject municipality has granted the same paid holiday to their own employees, except for days declared which have already been granted on another day pursuant to this Article.

The list of paid holidays includes three (3) days that are Christian-based (Good Friday, Easter Monday and Christmas Day). In recognition of the diversity of the Canadian labour force, employees who practice other faiths will be accommodated as far as practically possible.

An employee wishing to substitute one of these Christian-based holidays for a significant day of celebration in their own faith may do so by requesting specific dates in writing in advance, provided that working on one of those Christian-based holidays makes practical sense in that employee's working environment. The decision to grant the substitution shall be at the discretion of the employee's department director in consultation with Human Resources; such discretion shall be exercised reasonably.

15.02 When any of the holidays listed in article 15.01 fall on the employee's day off, or on a non-scheduled day of work, the employee shall receive a day off with pay at a time mutually agreed between the Employer and the employee.

- 15.03 When an employee is required by the Employer to work on any of the holidays listed in Article 15.01 the Employer and the employee may mutually agree to substitute another working day for the holiday and the substituted day shall become the holiday for the purposes of this Article.
- 15.04 Payment for a paid holiday shall be based on the employee's regular wages for the number of hours the employee would normally have been scheduled to work on that day.
- 15.05 In order to qualify for payment for a paid holiday, an employee must have been paid the scheduled regular day of work immediately preceding or the scheduled day of work immediately following the paid holiday and must have worked at least twelve (12) working days in the preceding twenty (20) working days.
- 15.06 If an employee, who agrees to work on a holiday, fails to report for and complete the scheduled shift on the holiday, the employee shall not receive holiday pay.
- 15.07 If an employee works on a paid holiday₁ for which there is no substitution pursuant to Article 15.03, the employee shall receive one-and-one half (1½) times their regular rate of pay for all hours of work performed on the holiday, in addition to holiday pay, provided the employee otherwise qualifies.
- 15.08 In the event of office closure during the December holiday period, all work days between, and including, December 24th, and January 1st shall be time off with pay. Statutory Holidays shall be observed.

ARTICLE 16 - SENIORITY

- 16.01 Seniority shall be defined as length of continuous service with the Employer.
- 16.02 A non-contract employee will be considered probationary for the first ninety (90) days actually worked and will have no seniority rights during that period. After ninety (90) days service, the employee's seniority shall date back to a date ninety (90) days prior to the date on which the probationary period was completed.

New employees, who have not worked for Greenpeace previously, hired into the position of campaigner, shall have a probationary period not exceeding one hundred and eighty (180) calendar days. Upon completion of the probationary period, the employee's seniority shall date back to the first day of the probationary period. All other entitlements due as a result of time worked with the Employer, including benefits, etc. shall be implemented upon completion of three months or such other time period stipulated in the Collective Agreement.

- 16.03 Seniority and employment shall terminate when an employee:
 - (a) quits for any reason;
 - (b) is discharged and is not reinstated through the Grievance Procedure or Arbitration;

- (c) has been absent due to layoff for more than twelve (12) months:
- (d) fails to report for work within five (5) working days after being notified by registered mail of recall by the Employer following a layoff, or fails to inform the Employer within three (3) working days of notice of recall that they will report for work;
- (e) fails to return to work on the employee's first scheduled day. following an authorized leave of absence unless there is a reasonable explanation for not doing so, or utilizes a leave of absence for purposes other than those for which the leave of absence was granted;
- (f) has been absent from work for more than three (3) consecutive scheduled working days without providing a reasonable explanation for the absence.
- 16.04 A seniority list will be maintained on a current basis and emailed to the union steward when revisions are made.
- 16.05 In the event of a proposed lay-off of over two weeks, the Employer shall give at least thirty (30) calendar days' notice to the affected employees and the Union, and if the proposed lay-off is two weeks or less, then seven (7) calendar days' notice shall be given.
- 16.06 In the event of a lay-off, the Employer shall lay-off employees in the reverse order of their regional seniority, providing that the remaining employees have the qualifications and the ability to perform the work that is available. For the greater clarity, the most junior employee will be the first to be laid- off, providing that the remaining employees have the qualifications and ability to perform the work that is available.
- 16.07 Employees shall be recalled in reverse order of regional seniority, providing that the employees have the qualifications and ability to perform the work that is available.
- 16.08 New employees shall not be hired until those laid-off have been given an opportunity of recall, providing that the laid-off employees have the qualifications and ability to perform the work in question. For clarity the provision of Article 18.05 shall apply to employees on lay-off, in respect to the specific position from which they were laid-off.
- 16.09 Notwithstanding clause 16.03(c), a laid off employee shall maintain their recall rights and accumulate seniority for a period of twelve (12) months following the date of lay-off, or once they declines a recall under this Agreement, whichever first occurs, at which point the seniority and employment shall terminate.
- 16.10 The Employer will notify the Union of the names of any employee laid-off and the date of lay-off.

- 16.11 Notice of recall shall be made by registered mail to the last known address on file with the Employer. It shall be the responsibility of the employee to provide the Employer with their current mailing address. The Employer may advise the employee by telephone in advance of sending a registered letter.
- 16.12 In the event that an employee covered by this Agreement should be promoted to a supervisory or confidential position beyond the scope of this Agreement, the employee shall retain the seniority previously acquired.

ARTICLE 17 – TEMPORARY TRANSFERS

17.01 Any employee, who for the convenience of the Employer, is temporarily transferred for more than two (2) days to another job for which the rate of pay is different from that in effect for such employee's regular job, shall be paid the higher rate while so employed.

ARTICLE 18 – JOB POSTINGS

18.01

- a) When any of the classifications in the bargaining unit become vacant on a permanent basis and the Employer intends to fill such position, the Employer will send an email to the BU members opening the position for a period of seven (7) calendar days. During this period, an employee wishing to be considered for the classification so posted shall signify this desire by submitting an application in writing to Human Resources. In filling the vacancy, the Employer shall consider the following factors:
 - i) seniority
 - ii) skill, ability, experience, and qualifications.

Where an Internal applicant meets the requirements of (ii), the position will be filled internally. The Employer may simultaneously post internally and externally provided that no consideration shall be made of external applicants by any member of management involved in the hiring decision until all internal candidates have been considered.

b) A bargaining unit member may apply for a management position and if successful shall maintain their seniority for up to one year from the date of transfer. If the employee is not successful in the management position, the employee will not be allowed to bump junior bargaining unit employees, but will be allowed to apply as an internal candidate for bargaining unit positions which become available. The employee shall be considered probationary for the first ninety (90) days actually worked in the new bargaining unit position.

- 18.02 The Employer shall provide the Union with copies of all current job descriptions.
- 18.03 The Employer will announce the name of the successful applicant of the job posting to the organization at large via email.
- 18.04 Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, any job which is vacant for a temporary period because of illness, accident, vacation, or leave of absence, for a period of less than six months, or for pregnancy or parental leave, shall not be deemed to be vacant for the purposes of this Article and the Employer may fill such position at its discretion. If the temporary period because of illness, accident, vacation or leave of absence is greater than six months, it shall be posted and filled as a temporary vacancy according to Article 18.01.
- 18.05 Where new or greater skills are required by the Employer of employees to perform their job, employees shall, at the expense of the Employer, be given reasonable opportunity to upgrade or acquire the necessary skill.

These expenses will be confined to paid training time and cost of courses or instruction.

18.06

- a) The Employer and the Union agree that structural injustice and unconscious prejudice influence our experiences and that we live in a society rooted In oppression. The Employer and the Union agree In the non-existence and impossibility of a "level playing field" with regards to people's experience and job qualifications and methods of evaluating the above, as well as the need to compensate for these inequalities in our hiring policy. The Employer and the Union agree on the need for experience, knowledge and guidance from oppressed peoples' experience within any progressively oriented organization.
- b) When a vacancy occurs or a new position is not filled, hiring notices will be posted through the Canadian Environmental network and provincial affiliates and a reasonable effort will be made to post in local employment, women's, Indigenous, cultural, lesbian, gay, bisexual, queer, transgender, intersex, single parent, ethnic/racial minorities, immigrant and disability centre(s), organization(s), and/or publication(s), for no less than fourteen days.
- c) Hiring notices will include the following: Greenpeace Canada embraces equity and diversity and is committed to a workplace that is enriched by the people, needs and desires of Canada's diverse community.

ARTICLE 19 – LEAVE OF ABSENCE

19.01

a) The Employer may grant leaves of absence without pay if the leave Is for goodreason and does not unreasonably interfere with efficient operations as determined by the Employer.

To request a leave of absence, the employee must submit a completed "Request for Leave of Absence Form" to their supervisor for approval by the department director. The employee will receive a copy of the approved request form.

Approval of such requests will not be unreasonably withheld.

Notwithstanding, it is agreed that a leave of absence will not be provided for the purpose of accepting gainful employment elsewhere.

- b) An employee who Is appointed or elected to a full-time position with the Union, the Canadian Labour Congress, a provincial federation of labour, a labour council, shall be granted a leave of absence without pay and with continuing seniority for a period of up to three (3) years, subject to renewal on application to the Employer for a successive period of up to two (2) years.
- 19.02 The Employer, at its sole discretion, may grant leaves of absence with pay for compassionate or other reasons, as it sees fit.
- 19.03 An Employee shall be granted five (5) work days without loss of salary or wages for bereavement leave in the event of the death of a family member or close friend. For these purposes, family may include legal, traditional, or chosen family. In the case of bereavement related to a person who does not meet the above definition, an employee may use personal days.
 - Additional travel time may be granted if the employee has to travel more than 500 kilometers for any funeral arrangements.
- 19.04 In the event a dependent child, including adopted child, or a dependent aging parent, of an employee is ill and such illness requires the employee to remain with the family member, the Employer will provide the employee with a leave of absence, without loss of pay, to a maximum of six (6) days per year.
- 19.05 Employees covered by this Collective Agreement shall be eligible to participate in the Greenpeace Canada Deferred Salary Leave Plan (DSLP).
- 19.06 Leave of absence for caregiver and compassionate care:

The Employer shall grant a leave of absence to any employee who is eligible to the Employment Insurance benefits for caregiver and compassionate care.

- 19.07 Unless otherwise increased by provincial Employment Standards, each employee can use up to ten (10) days of leave (including two (2) with pay) for the care, health or education of their child, their spouse's child, parent, sibling or grand-parent.
- 19.08 The Employer recognizes that employees sometimes face situations of violence or abuse in their personal life that may affect their attendance and performance at work. An employee who is experiencing domestic violence will be granted ten (10) days paid Domestic Leave for attendance to medical appointments, legal proceedings and any other necessary activities with no minimum notice required. Additional unpaid Domestic Violence Leave will not be unreasonably denied.
- 19.09 An employee who provides a certificate from a medical practitioner confirming that the employee requires a leave of absence in order to <u>seek medical intervention for surgical reconstruction or alignment with their gender</u> will be granted a personal leave under Article 20.01 for the procedure and recovery required during the transition period. The employee must provide as much advance notice as reasonably possible for the need for such leave. Additional unpaid leave will not be unreasonably denied.
 - The Union, the Employer will work together to tailor the general transition plan to the employee's needs and accommodate the employee up to the point of undue hardship for the Employer. The Employer will ensure its harassment free work environment and not accept any discriminating actions.
- 19.10 Indigenous employees are entitled to up to three (3) days leave with pay per calendar year to observe or participate in traditional indigenous activities that connect these employees to their culture and language. Two (2) days of additional leave may be obtained if an employee must travel more than 500 km to attend a traditional indigenous activity.
- An employee shall be allowed use of sick and personal days during a period of mandated quarantine and mandated isolation if they are unable to work remotely and are not sick. Proof of mandated quarantine or isolation may be requested by the Employer.
- 19.12 The Employer will grant time off to employees who meet the eligibility criteria for any other leave(s) as outlined in the relevant provincial Employment Standards or Employment Insurance (EI) legislation.

ARTICLE 20 - SICK LEAVE

- 20.01 Pay for sick leave or personal days will be granted to all employees on the following basis:
 - a) upon completion of probation, permanent employees shall be credited with one (1) day of sick leave or personal day for every month worked and shall then accumulate those credits at the same rate;
 - The use of personal days is subject to a prior notice of three (3) business days. Use of sick and personal days can be broken into half days.
 - b) sick leave credits shall be accumulated to a maximum of thirty (30) days:
 - an employee absenting their self on account of illness, must notify the Employer forthwith.
 Failure to give such adequate notice, unless such failure is unavoidable, may result in loss of sick leave benefits for that day of absence;
 - d) absence for injury compensable under the provisions of the Worker's Compensation Act shall not be charged against sick leave credits;
 - e) an employee's reinstatement after sick leave will be conditional on the employee's supplying, when requested, a certificate from a physician that the employee is fully recovered from the sickness which caused the absence. The Employer may require an employee to take a medical examination if the employee's fitness for work is reasonably in question. The employee shall choose the physician to provide the certificate or examination mentioned in this section.

Collective Agreement between Greenpeace Canada and COPE Local 343, MoveUP, SEPB Section Locale 574 Term: January 1, 2024 - December 31, 2025

ARTICLE 21 - MATERNITY AND PARENTAL LEAVE

21.01 Medical Certificates

Permanent employees shall be entitled to a leave of absence for up to seventy-eight (78) weeks in the event of maternity/parental/paternity leave. All benefits and seniority shall continue during this leave of absence. Full-time employees who have worked for one (1) year or more are entitled to a supplement to employment insurance parental benefits calculated in the following way:

- a) Employees entitled to and receiving employment insurance benefits during maternity leave are eligible for a supplemental employment benefit of 25% of wages to a maximum of Eighteen (18) weeks.
- b) Employees entitled to and receiving employment insurance benefits during parental leave are eligible for a supplemental unemployment benefit of 25% of wages to a maximum of ten (10) weeks.
- c) Employees entitled to and receiving employment insurance benefits during paternity leave are eligible for a supplement employment benefit of 25% of wages for a maximum of five (5) weeks. Employees without "paternity leave" entitlements under their provincial employment standards shall still be eligible for the top-up for the additional five (5) weeks, but the employer will not be required to cover the non-existent premium. This article shall be applied in a gender neutral manner.

ARTICLE 22 – JURY AND WITESS DUTY

- 22.01 If a permanent employee is required to serve as a juror in any court of law, or is required to attend as a witness in a court proceeding in which the Crown is a party, or Is required by subpoena to attend a court of law or coroner's inquest in connection with a matter arising from the employee's employment with the Employer, the employee shall not lose regular pay because of such attendance, provided that the employee:
 - a) notifies the Employer immediately on the employee's notification that they will be required to attend at court;
 - b) presents proof of service requiring the employee's attendance; and
 - c) deposits with the Employer the full amount of compensation received, excluding mileage, travelling, meal and any other allowance, and an official receipt thereof.

ARTICLE 23 – PERSONNEL FILES

23.01 An Employee shall have reasonable access to their personnel file for the purpose of reviewing its contents in the presence of their supervisor and their Union representative, if requested. An employee who disagrees with the content of any part of the file may have added to the file a letter(s) stating their objection.

ARTICLE 24 – HEALTH AND SAFETY

24.01 In accordance with the provisions of each province's Occupational Health & Safety Act, there shall be a Joint Health & Safety Committee in each regional bargaining unit, or as required by provincial legislation. The Committee shall be composed of two members. One of the members shall be appointed by the Union.

For the purposes of jurisdiction of out-of-province members for representation of Joint Health and Safety Committees:

- COPE 343 shall represent members in Ontario and the Atlantic
- MoveUP shall represent members in British Columbia and Alberta
- \\SEPB 574 shall represent members in Québec
- 24.02 The Committee shall meet once every two months or more often as may be mutually agreed. The Committee shall determine its procedures.
- 24.03 An employee who is a member of the Committee shall suffer no loss of pay while performing any duty required by the Act related to their participation on the Committee or while attending to any meeting of the Committee pursuant to Clause 24.02.
- 24.04 A member of the Committee who does not exercise managerial functions shall Inspect the physical condition of the workplace at least once a month.
- 24.05 An employee may refuse to work or do particular work where they have reason to believe that:
 - (a) any equipment, machine, device, or thing that the employee is to use or operate is likely to endanger themself, or another worker, or member of the public;
 - (b) the physical condition of the workplace or the part thereof in which they work or is to work is likely to endanger themself; or
 - (c) Any equipment, machine, device or thing they are use or operate or the physical condition of the workplace or the part thereof in which they work or is to work is in contravention of the Occupational Health and Safety Act or the regulation thereunder and such contravention is likely to endanger them self or another worker.

- 24.06 In the event that an employee refuses to work pursuant to Clause 24.05, the investigation and decision-making procedures set out in the Act will be followed.
- 24.07 No employee shall incur any loss of pay during an investigation which results from an employee having exercised their rights under Clause 24.05. An employee shall be paid at all stages of the work refusal up until a final decision is rendered by a Ministry of Labour inspector or until a resolution of the parties is reached, whichever first occurs. Notwithstanding the above and subject to the Act, the Employer has the right to assign alternative work or give alternative directions to an employee who has refusedwork.
- 24.08 The Employer shall not discharge or threaten to discharge, discipline, or threaten to discipline, coerce, or intimidate any employee because they have exercised any rights under this Article or under the Act.
- 24.09 In accordance with the Ontario Health and Safety Act and the principles set out in its internal policy on the Right to Disconnect, aimed in particular at preserving the health and safety of employees, the Employer undertakes to implement the principles the Right to Disconnect for all employees.

ARTICLE 25 - BULLETIN BOARD/USE OF EQUIPMENT AND MEETING SPACE

- 25.01 The Union shall have access to a bulletin board for the purpose of posting notices of Union meetings or business, provided that the posting of all such notices shall be subject to the approval of the Employer. Such approval shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- 25.02 The Union shall, with prior permission from the Employer, have access to the Employer's photocopier, fax machine (local), telephone (local), an on-site mailbox, and a printer for the purpose of conducting Union business. The Union representative can use their regular work computer and communication tools for Union purposes.

The union shall be permitted to send e-mails to members' Greenpeace e-mail addresses.

The Union shall, with prior permission from the Employer, have access to the Employer's meeting room(s). Approval of such requests shall not be unreasonably withheld. Notwithstanding, it is agreed that on occasion the Employer may deem It necessary to withdraw permission with little or no prior notice. The Union agrees that its members and representatives will not engage in Union activities outside of the agreed meeting time.

The Employer takes no responsibility for loss or damage to Union property.

ARTICLE 26 - SEVERANCE

26.01 An employee who has been employed for at least one year and who is subsequently permanently laid-off is entitled to receive a severance payment equal to one week's regular wages for each completed year of service or part thereof on a prorated basis with the Employer, to a maximum of fifteen weeks or the maximum allowable in the *Employment Standards Act*, as may be amended from time to time, whichever is greater.

This provision does not apply to an employee who was employed on a fixed term basis; who has refused reasonable alternative employment or refused to exercise their seniority rights to obtain alternative employment; or, who has been laid-off as a result of a strike in which the business of the Employer has been discontinued as an economic consequence of the strike. For greater clarity, this provision also does not apply to an employee who has voluntarily resigned; has been terminated for just cause or for whom the performance of their duties has become impossible because of an unforeseeable event or circumstance; or, has as a result of losing their seniority and being deemed terminated in accordance with the provisions of this Collective Agreement.

RTICLE 27 - BENEFITS

27.01 The Employer agrees to pay one hundred (100%) per cent of the premiums for the life Insurance, the A.O. & D., the medical and dental plans, or their equivalents In place at the time of ratification, for permanent employees. The employees agree to pay one hundred (100%) percent of the L.T.D. plan, for permanent employees. The payment of benefits shall be subject to the terms and conditions and rules and regulations of the plans. It is clearly understood that the Employer's obligation is to contribute toward the premiums for these benefit plans and is not obligated itself to pay benefits. Plan coverage and eligibility is subject to carrier requirements.

In respect of benefits for contract employees and paid interns, the following conditions apply:

- (a) Contract employees and paid interns shall be eligible after three (3) months of completed employment, (if a contract or internship is for a duration of six (6) months or less, then the individual Is not entitled to benefit coverage);
- (b) Benefit coverage for contract employees and paid interns does not include long-term disability coverage, life insurance, or AD&D insurance;
- (c) Benefit coverage for contract employees and paid interns is limited to single coverage only and not family coverage;
- (d) Eligibility to maternity and parental leave top-up occurs only after one year of service and this top-up benefit is therefore not applicable to paid interns and contract staff;
- (e) Contract employees and paid Interns will receive vacation pay at four percent (4%) per annum or as is required under *Employment Standards* legislation, whichever is greater.

- 27.02 After completing one full year of employment, the Employer shall establish membership in the Group Registered Retirement Savings Plan (RRSP) for each bargaining unit employee and shall deposit directly into that RRSP an amount equal to five percent (5%) of the employee's gross pay each pay period.
- 27.03 Benefits and working conditions at present in force which are not specifically mentioned in this agreement and are not contrary to its intention shall not be altered or amended without consultation with the Union.

ARTICLE 28 - TRAINING

28.01 Each employee shall be entitled to attend at least one training, seminar, workshop, class or others similar learning/skills development opportunity (hence forth referred to as "training") per year in order to support their professional development. The training shall be agreed upon by the Employee and their director. That training shall count towards hours worked, and the Employee shall be given leave from work if the training falls within regular working hours.

ARTICLE 29 - NO DISCRIMINATION/HARASSMENT

29.01 The Greenpeace Canada Anti-Discrimination and Harassment Policy, attached as Schedule A to the Agreement, forms part of the Collective Agreement and is therefore subject to the grievance and arbitration provisions of the Agreement." The parties agree that this policy will be reviewed and, if necessary updated, annually and any amended policy will take the place of Schedule A.

ARTICLE 30 - DURATION, RENEWAL AND TERMINATION

- 30.01 This Agreement shall be binding and remain in full force for the period from and including January 1^{st} , 2024 to and including December 31^{st} , 2025
- 30.02 Either party may at any time within four (4) months immediately preceding the expiry date of this agreement, by written notice, require the other party to commence collective bargaining.
- 30.03 After the expiry date of this Agreement and until a revised agreement is signed, this Agreement and all its provisions shall remain in full force and effect without prejudicing the position of the revised agreement in making any matter retroactive in such revised Agreement.
- 30.04 The Parties agree to exclude the operation of Section 50(2) and 50(3) of the Labour Relations Code of British Columbia, or any subsequent equivalent legislative provisions.
- 30.05 The employer assumes the cost of the translation of the collective agreement in French Parties shall then agree on the translation.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the parties hereto have hereunto affixed their hands through their respective officers on the 16th day of June, 20₂₅.

FOR THE UNION:		FOR THE EMPLOYER:
	_	
	_	
	_	

APPENDIX "A" Anti-Discrimination and Harassment

Policy:	Anti-Discrimination and Harassment
Effective Date:	April 2015
Date Last Reviewed:	March 2016
Scheduled Review Date:	March 2017
Supersedes:	All previous Policies and/or Statements
Approved by:	Greenpeace Canada Directors' Council

PURPOSE:

Greenpeace Canada Statement of Beliefs *

We believe every human being deserves equal respect and tolerance. We want to work in an environment that fosters these attitudes and we have a shared responsibility to relate to each other in a respectful manner.

Furthermore, we believe that discrimination occurs when people are treated unequally or with disrespect. This includes, but is not limited to, discrimination on the basis of race, ancestry, place or origin, colour, ethnic origin, citizenship, creed, age, record of offences, economic status, marital status, family status, sex, sexual orientation, gender-determined characteristics, or disability.

The Board and staff of Greenpeace Canada are committed to building an environment free from discrimination and harassment where all can participate in and benefit from the work of this organization.

We believe that mutual respect must be the basis of interaction among Board members, staff, management and volunteers.

Greenpeace Canada will not tolerate behaviour that undermines the dignity or self-esteem of an individual, or creates an intimidating, offensive or poisoned environment.

We believe that it is our responsibility to work within Greenpeace Canada and with partner organizations to increase awareness of and eliminate discrimination in our workplace and in our community.

*Approved by the Board of Directors 23/24 October 1999; most recent update July 20, 2012

SCOPE:

This policy applies to all permanent and temporary Greenpeace Canada staff and workers, including Greenpeace International employees working in Greenpeace Canada offices, board members and all volunteers and consultants doing work on behalf of the company.

DEFINITIONS:

Harassment is a form of discrimination defined under Human Rights Codes. If someone is making unwelcome comments that offend you on prohibited grounds, or that are threatening or insulting because of your race, ancestry, place or origin, colour, ethnic origin, citizenship, creed, age, record of offences, economic status, marital status, family status, sex, sexual orientation, gender-determined characteristics, disability, or any other enumerated ground, that behaviour is called "harassment".

For the purposes of this policy "harassment" is defined as:

One or a series of incidents involving vexatious verbal or physical conduct on a prohibited ground as enumerated above,

when such conduct might reasonably be expected to cause insecurity, discomfort, offence or humiliation to another person or group; or

when such conduct is of a sexual nature, and might be expected to cause the reasonable woman or man insecurity, discomfort, offence or humiliation; or

when submission to or rejection of such conduct is used as a basis for any employment decision (Including, but not limited to, matters of job security and benefits affecting the employee, raise In salary, matters of promotion); or

when such conduct has the purpose or the effect of interfering with a person's work performance or creating an intimidating, hostile or offensive work environment.

Types of behaviour which constitute harassment include but are not limited to:

derogatory or degrading remarks directed towards members of one race, colour, citizenship, place of origin, ancestry, ethnic background, sex, or sexual orientation,

racist or sexist, etc., jokes or innuendo causing embarrassment or offence, told or carried out after the joker has been advised that they are embarrassing or offensive, or that are by their nature clearly embarrassing or offensive;

the display of sexually or racially, etc., offensive material;

sexually or racially, etc., degrading words used to describe a person; staring at or making unwelcome comments about your body; leering;

sexually suggestive or obscene comments or gestures; unwelcome sexual advances or propositions;

requests for sexual favours;

persistent unwanted contact or attention after the end of a consensual relationship; any unwanted touching;

verbal abuse or threats.

As well as harming individuals, offensive comments, or actions, even when they are not directed towards a specific person, can create a "poisoned work environment. A poisoned environment is a form of harassment and is unacceptable under this policy.

POLICY STATEMENT:

Staff, management, Board members and volunteers have the right to a work environment free of discrimination and harassment.

We have a shared responsibility to relate to each other In a respectful manner.

We recognize that these Issues can be complex and we have a shared responsibility to participate in discussion and debate to better understand these Issues.

Greenpeace Canada will provide mechanisms to prevent and eliminate discrimination and harassment in the workplace.

Both a Complainant and an Accused have the right to an investigation which allows them each to be heard and which Is both fair and Impartial.

In Implementing this procedure, affected individuals' rights to confidentiality will be respected. Anonymous complaints will not be processed.

Affected Individuals (Complainant, Accused and Witnesses) have the right to bring a support person with them to any meetings. If you work in a unionized environment this should be your union representative.

An individual whose complaint was made in good faith will not be subject to retaliation on the part of Greenpeace Canada. Retaliation by another employee, volunteer or Board member against the Complainant will not be tolerated.

In general Greenpeace management follows the principles of progressive discipline. These policy procedures do not preclude this practice.

Certain behaviours may be found to be In serious contradiction to these policies and may warrant discipline up to and including dismissal.

If an allegation has been found to have been deliberately fabricated and/or made with malice the individual will be dismissed.

RESPONSIBILITIES:

All staff and management have a responsibility to foster a work environment free of discrimination and harassment. Ultimately it is the role of senior management to ensure this happens.

It is the responsibility of management at Greenpeace Canada to ensure that staff and volunteers have an opportunity to become familiar with the Greenpeace Canada Anti-discrimination Policy. This will Include formal orientation regarding the Anti-discrimination policy and procedures upon hiring. The policy and procedures along with a 11st of who to contact should a problem arise will be posted on the bulletin board In each office. A supervisor is obligated to discuss all complaints and/or issues brought to their attention with Human Resources by the next working day to determine If follow-up action is necessary. If the complaint is received in writing, the employee's supervisor is obligated to forward such complaints to Human Resources immediately as per the procedures outlined in the Procedures Section of the Anti-discrimination Policy.

REFERENCES:

Greenpeace Canada Incident Report

QUESTIONS:

Please address any questions or comments regarding this policy to Greenpeace Canada Human Resources.

PROCEDURE:

- 1. If you experience harassment, please follow this procedure:
- 1.1 If possible, tell the person harassing you to stop. You should be straightforward, direct and polite. You can say:
 - a. "At Greenpeace we have an Anti-discrimination Policy and we don't say/do that here."
 - b. Or, don't want you to say/do that."
 - c. Or, "I find that comment offensive.
 - d. Or, stopbothering me."

It may be that is the person is unaware that their behaviour Is offensive;

If the issue is not resolved to your satisfaction, you may warn them that if the behaviour continues you will pursue this matter;

If you decide to pursue the matter with a formal complaint please file a written Incident Report (available on Greennet or from Human Resources) with your supervisor, or their designate,

Collective Agreement between Greenpeace Canada and COPE Local 343, MoveUP, SEPB Section Locale 574 Term: January 1, 2024 - December 31, 2025

promptly (it is Important for your well-being and the work environment that these issues are resolved quickly);

If the complaint is about your supervisor please file the complaint with Human Resources, If the complaint Is about Human Resources please file the complaint with the Finance and Operations Director.

- **1.2** If you are not comfortable speaking to the person directly:
 - a. speak to your supervisor or Human Resources. They can help you assess what you're feeling and what should be done {this might Include speaking to the individual on your behalf);
 - b. if you decide to make a formal complaint please file a written Incident Report (available on Greennet) with your supervisor or their designate promptly (it is important for your well-being and the work environment that these Issues are resolved quickly);
 - c. if the complaint is about your supervisor please file the complaint with Human Resources, if the complaint is about Human Resources please file the complaint with the Finance and Operations Director.
- **1.3** If you witness an incident please follow this procedure:
 - **a.** if possible, talk to the individuals. You should be straightforward, direct and polite. You can say:
 - "At Greenpeace we have an Anti-discrimination Policy and we don't say/do that here:
 - Or, "That's not an acceptable joke/comment/behaviour";
 - It may be that the individual is not aware that the behaviour is offensive. If you decide to make a formal complaint please file a written Incident Report (available on Greennet) with your supervisor or their designate promptly (it is important for the work environment that these Issues are resolved quickly);
 - If the complaint Is about your supervisor please file the complaint with Human Resources, if the complaint is about Human Resources please file the complaint with the Finance and Operations Director.
- 1.4 If you are a Greenpeace manager or Board member and you witness an Incident:
 - **a.** you are obligated to verbally report the incident to Human Resources, promptly;
 - **b.** Human Resources will determine if a written report is necessary;
 - c. failure of a manager to report may result in a written reprimand being placed in the staff person's personnel file. Failure of a Board member to report may be reported to the Board Chair or Vice Chair;
 - **d.** if the complaint Is about Human Resources please report to the Finance and Operations Director.

1.5 Confidentiality

All affected individuals will be asked to agree to keep the issue in confidence.

1.6 Role of the supervisor

A supervisor is obligated to discuss all complaints and/or issues brought to their attention with Human Resources by the next working day to determine what follow-up action is necessary. If the complaint is received in writing, the employee's supervisor is obligated to forward such complaints to Human Resources immediately.

1.7 Role of Human Resources

Upon receiving a formal complaint, Human Resources will respond in writing to the Complainant within 24 hours. The letter will note that the complaint has been received, that an investigation is underway and when the investigation is likely to be concluded.

Human Resources will conduct the Investigation or may determine that a complaint will be better investigated by a committee or a third party (i.e. the incident has specific sensitivities or requires specific expertise). Human Resources will ensure the procedure is followed.

Based on established guidelines and the facts or nature of the complaint Human Resources will advise appropriate action.

Human Resources will forward a written report and recommendations to the Executive Director.

1.8 Role of the Executive Director

The Executive Director will review the material and the recommendation and make a final determination about appropriate action within two working days. Further action may be required. Human Resources will inform participants in the incident of the outcome of the complaint in writing.

1.9 Timelines

The timelines outlined may be extended in order to ensure a thorough and fair investigation.

SCHEDULE "B"

Letter of Agreement on Paid Interns

LETTER OF AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

GREENPEACE CANADA (the "Employer')

-and-

COPE Local 343 (the "Union")

-and-

MOVEUP (the "Union")

-and-SEPB Section Locale 574 (the "Union")

RE: PAID INTERNS

It is understood that the primary purpose of any paid internship is to provide job training and practical work experience to persons who do not have such experience, while they work to help the organization achieve its objectives. It is understood that paid internships are not a way to replace normal contract work, or full or part time employees, with cheaper labour. Paid internships will be designed to help interns develop professionally, with the goal of making them more employable in the future.

Paid interns will be treated as contract employees under the terms of this Agreement, subject to the following conditions:

- a) Paid interns will receive \$14.50 per hour;
- b) Unless Union and the Employer agree otherwise, a person can do a paid internship only once in a given unit, and no more than two paid internships in total across the whole organization;
- c) No unit may have more than one paid intern at any given time;
- d) A paid internship must last a minimum of two (2) months, but no more than twelve (12) months. An internship may be extended, provided the total duration of the internship does not exceed twelve (12) months. Notification of the extension must be provided in writing to the intern no less than two (2) weeks prior to the original end date for the internship;

e) Paid interns must work at least three (3) full days (21 hours) per week, on average, over the duration of their internship;

Paid interns shall be covered by the terms of the Collective Agreement except that they are not entitled to recall rights or the other provisions of Article 16 Seniority. However, if a paid Intern is hired on as a full or part time employee within six (6) months of the end of their internship, the time they spent as a paid intern will count towards their seniority. Furthermore, paid interns are not entitled to the internal hire rights contained in Article 18 Job Posting.

SCHEDULE "C" - COMPENSATION SYSTEM INFORMATION

PURPOSE:

Greenpeace Canada aims to maintain a compensation program that is in line with GPI's Global Compensation Framework in which the expressed vision is "a global compensation framework for Greenpeace that is reasonable, fair, transparent and balanced, in order to help attract and retain the people we need, and deliver the campaign wins that are essential to secure our vision of an earth able to nurture life in all its diversity, at the same time ensuring that donors' contributions are used in a transparent and equitable manner." Understanding that an effective compensation structure is based on up-to-date job descriptions, objective job evaluations and a robust salary administration process, this policy aims to define and describe each of these factors.

DEFINTIONS:

Job Evaluation: the systematic process for assessing the relative worth of jobs within an organization. A comprehensive analysis of each position's tasks, responsibilities, knowledge and skill requirements to assess the value of the job's content and provide an internal ranking of the jobs.

Market reference point (MRP): the target salary for jobs in a given band. The MRP is derived from the average actual paid salary on the external labour market accordingly to salary survey data or, if benchmark data is not available, on comparisons with benchmarked positions.

General labour market: organizations across all industries (not just NGO's) of a similar size (50-100 employees) in the GTA (Greater Toronto Area)

Interim: an employee is in an interim position if the position is otherwise vacant and they are performing all duties and tasks relating to that position. Employees are appointed to fill an interim position by their manager.

Acting: an employee is deemed to be acting in another position when the permanent incumbent is unavailable for an extended period of time and they are taking on some but not all duties and tasks relating to that position (e.g. a Campaigner becomes Acting Head of Campaign to cover an extended vacation or leave of absence). Employees are appointed to the status of "acting" by their manager.

POLICY STATEMENT:

- 1. Adherence to employment standards, frequency and method of pay
- 2. Job descriptions
- 3. Job evaluation process
- 4. Band structure
- 5. Compensation reviews
- 6. Placement of new hires in salary bands
- 7. Criteria and timing for salary increases
- 8. Interim vs acting
- 1. GPC compensation practices adhere to provincial employment standards for minimum wages, holiday, overtime and vacation pay as well as comply with salary equity legislation. GPC employees covered by this policy receive their pay on a semi-monthly basis on the fifteenth and

last business day of each month. Payment is made by direct deposit and employees may view their individual pay statements via a secure online website managed by GPC's payroll processor (ADP Employee Self-Serve

- 2. Job descriptions are available for every permanent position at GPC and are published on Greennet. Job descriptions are developed, updated and approved by management with input from incumbents, Human Resources and the Union as necessary.
- 3. Using the job descriptions, each job must be evaluated according to the GPC Job Evaluation Plan by the GPC Job Evaluation Committee. The Committee is made up of a cross-section of employees and managers representing all GPC departments. The Committee meets as necessary (upon job creation or modification) to evaluate jobs. The Job Evaluation Plan and Committee approach are designed to ensure objective and fair assessments of GPC jobs. The job evaluation criteria contained in the plan are consistent with pay equity guidelines and reflect GPC values and operational realities. To the extent that the job being evaluated is a position within the bargaining unit, the Job Evaluation Committee shall include at least one representative of the Union.
- 4. The GPC salary structure reflects GPI's compensation principles and guidelines, namely:
 - Greenpeace's resources come from the donations of ordinary people. The salaries we pay and the benefits we provide must be publicly defendable.
 - As an organization that values and promotes equality, the ratio between the salary of the highest and lowest grades in each office should be kept as low as possible.
 - In general, we would expect to pay at or above the market reference point of the general labour market for the lowest grades.
 - Experienced and senior staff in mid to upper grades should generally receive salaries not higher than the market reference point of the general labour market for that level of skills and experience.
 - Different salary levels for specific professional designations should be avoided.

The tables below show the salary schedule for each band for current bargaining unit positions, with the negotiated annual general wage increases:

ANNUAL SALARY SCHEDULE									
January 1st, 2023 - December 31st, 2024 – 2%									
D	STEPS								
Bands	1	2	3	4	5	6	7		
2	\$46,068.31	\$47,911.04	\$49,827.49	\$51,820.59	\$52,836.68	\$54,950.14	\$58,291.11		
3	\$51,621.19	\$53,686.04	\$55,833.47	\$58,066.82	\$59,205.38	\$61,573.60	\$64,036.54		
4	\$54,467.99	\$56,646.71	\$58,912.58	\$61,269.07	\$62,470.43	\$64,969.25	\$67,568.02		
5	\$60,529.60	\$62,950.79	\$65,468.82	\$68,087.57	\$69,422.63	\$72,199.53	\$75,087.51		
6	\$71,440.53	\$74,298.15	\$77,270.07	\$80,360.87	\$81,936.58	\$85,214.04	\$88,622.60		

	ANNUAL SALARY SCHEDULE								
January 1st, 2025 - December 31st, 2025 - MA%									
Bands	STEPS								
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7		
2	\$53,424.00	\$55,561.00	\$57,783.00	\$60,095.00	\$62,499.00	\$64,998.00	\$67,598.00		
3	\$58,766.00	\$61,117.00	\$63,562.00	\$66,104.00	\$68,748.00	\$71,498.00	\$74,358.00		
4	\$64,643.00	\$67,229.00	\$69,918.00	\$72,715.00	\$75,623.00	\$78,648.00	\$81,794.00		
5	\$71,107.00	\$73,952.00	\$76,910.00	\$79,986.00	\$83,186.00	\$86,513.00	\$89,973.00		
6	\$85,329.00	\$88,742.00	\$92,292.00	\$95,983.00	\$99,823.00	\$103,816.00	\$107,968.00		
Z	\$93,862.00	\$97,616.00	\$101,521.00	\$105,582.00	\$109,805.00	\$114,197.00	\$118,765.00		
<u>8</u>	\$117,327.00	\$122,020.00	\$126,901.00	\$131,977.00	\$137,256.00	\$142,746.00	\$148,456.00		

- **5.** After January 1st of each year, bargaining unit employees will move one step up the wage band on January 1st of each hiring year.
- **6.** The GPC compensation policy and salary band structure will be monitored and reviewed regularly their integrity, relevance, that the band structure for employees remains competitive with the appropriate external labour market, and to ensure proper band classification for previously evaluated positions. A comparison to the appropriate external labour market(s) will be performed prior to contract expiry (beginning in 2023) and the structure will be adjusted through negotiations between the parties to this Collective Agreement.
- 7. Newly hired employees are placed within the appropriate steps of the band of the position they will fill based on the knowledge, skills and experience they bring to the job. For each new hire, HR develops salary recommendation based on the above factors and presents it to the hiring manager and the appropriate Director for review and approval. The union shall be provided

- with a copy of this recommendation and consulted before a final decision made. The union shall provide its input within 3 days of being provided with this recommendation.
- **8.** Any employee who has experienced substantive changes in duties may apply for a job evaluation at any time to ensure proper band classification. HR will provide a response within sixty (60) calendar days. The employee has the right to appeal. Such disputes will be subject to the grievance procedure in Article 8.
- **9.** Employees appointed to Interim roles (i.e. fully occupying an otherwise vacant position) will receive a salary adjustment for the period of the appointment if the interim position is in a higher band. Employees appointed to Acting roles (i.e. taking on some tasks for a position in a higher band) will not be compensated unless the appointment exceeds one (1) month in which case they will receive a salary adjustment for the full duration of the appointment.

SCHEDULE "D" Employment Equity

- a) The Employer commits to making employment and promotion decisions on the basis of qualifications and merit, and ensure a fair and equitable process for all.
- b) The Employer acknowledges, recognizes and supports employment equity for groups who have historically and currently encounter barriers to employment and promotion, including women. Indigenous peoples, people of colour, disabled people, formerly incarcerated people and 2SLGBTQIA+ people.
- c) The Employer recognizes that in order to hire the most qualified candidate, we must engage in outreach and recruitment practices that are inclusive and respectful of diversity.
- d) The Employer agrees that any one participating on a hiring committee receive training in unconscious bias, to be fully implemented by 2021.
- e) The Employer commits to forming racially diverse hiring committees to ensure the hiring of more diverse candidates.
- f) The Employer agrees to cooperate by identifying and removing systemic barriers in the selection, hiring, training and promotion processes. The Employer acknowledges, recognizes and plans to rectify the following systemic barriers:
 - 1. Sexism, racism, homophobia, transphobia and ableism
 - 2. Physical barriers which prevent disabled people from accessing or participating fully in the workplace
 - 3. Lack of access to education or training
 - 4. Lack of accommodation of family responsibilities (such as caregivers of young children or elderly parents)
 - 5. Impact of child rearing responsibilities on tenure and promotion
 - 6. Environment which excludes or undermines a person or a group of people in a working environment
 - 7. Lack of awareness of cross-cultural issues
 - 8. Geographical limitations preventing access to job requirements
 - 9. Recognizing the value of life experience in place of more traditional avenues such as academia



LOU#2 - Issues in Focus

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING #2

BETWEEN:

GREENPEACE CANADA

(hereinafter referred to as the "Employer')

Party of the First Part:

AND:

MoveUP

(Canadian Office and Professional Employees Union, Local 378)

AND:

Canadian Office and Professional Employees Union, Local 343

AND:

Syndicat des employées et employés professionnels-les et de bureau, section locale 574 (SEPB) CTC-FTQ

(hereinafter referred to as the "Union")

Party of the Second Part;

RE: ISSUES IN FOCUS

The Union and the Employer (the "Parties") recognize the importance of collaborative dialogue to address pressing workplace issues. To this end, the Parties agree to establish a process of ongoing discussions to be held on a minimum quarterly basis. The purpose of these discussions will be to identify, discuss, and mutually implement Letters of Understanding (LOUs) concerning the "issues in focus" as outlined below, for the duration of the current collective agreement.

It is explicitly agreed that any LOU agreed to by the Parties through this process will be enacted as pilot for the duration of the collective agreement, and either Party will have the right to cancel the pilot upon thirty (30) calendar days notice to their counterpart.

Commitment to Quarterly Discussions

The Parties agree to meet at least once every three months to:

- Review the progress on previously implemented LOUs.
- Discuss new or ongoing workplace issues related to the "issues in focus."
- Develop actionable strategies for mutual implementation of solutions.
- <u>Establish a mutually agreed agenda for each meeting to ensure productive and focused</u> discussions.
- <u>Document all agreed-upon actions and LOUs in writing, with clear timelines for implementation.</u>

Issues in Focus

Limited-Term Contracts and External Funding

The Parties will attempt to agree and implement an LOU, upon ratification, that reflects the following principles:

When limited-term contracts are funded by external sources, the length of the contract may align with the duration of the funding agreement.

<u>Limited-term contracts extending beyond one year will be entitled to all protections and entitlements under the collective agreement, including but not limited to severance pay.</u>

The Employer will communicate a definitive end date for employment based on the conclusion of the funding grant.

Anti-Discrimination Clause Expansion

The Parties will attempt to agree and implement an LOU, upon ratification, that reflects the following principles:

Broaden the scope of the anti-discrimination clause to:

- Explicitly address systemic and intersectional discrimination.
- Recognize biases embedded in current structures and practices.
- <u>Incorporate considerations such as neurodiversity, socio-economic status, and immigration status.</u>

The language will reflect the diverse workforce and membership of the Parties and promote inclusivity.

Subject Matter Expert Recommendations for Marginalized Employees

The Union will recommend, and the Parties will mutually agree, to the retention of (an) equity subject matter expert(s), preferably with legal expertise in regional and federal labour and employment law and paid for by the Employer, to:

- <u>Explore legal relief options for marginalized employees, including addressing legally viable solutions for negative seniority impacts on newly hired BIPOC staff while recognizing the importance of seniority in our Collective Agreement;</u>
- Develop a set of legal recommendations to address systemic barriers and inequities.

The retained expert(s) will present findings and proposals for discussion during the next round of collective bargaining negotiations.

Generative AI Restrictions

The Parties acknowledge the integration of generative artificial intelligence (AI) technologies in various sectors have raised significant concerns regarding employment security, data privacy, and ethical considerations.

<u>Furthermore</u>, the Parties collective share concern regarding the significant environmental impact of generative AI usage. Current AI models require significant computational resources involving large data centers consuming large amounts of electricity from non-renewable resources, carrying an immense carbon footprint and generating needless e-waste.

Therefore, the Parties agree to develop an LOU relating to restrictions on usage, deployment or implementation of any generative AI technologies in any workplace processes and operations that may directly or indirectly have any impact on the work of the bargaining unit without mutual agreement of the Parties.

Menstruation and Menopause Leaves and Accommodations:

The Parties will attempt to agree and implement an LOU, upon ratification, that reflects the following principles:

The Parties acknowledge and seek to resolve any systemic barriers that exist that disproportionately disadvantage employees experiencing menstruation or menopause.

In order to foster the health and well-being of employees experiencing menstruation or menopause, the Parties will seek to develop and implement a pilot project which may include amongst other considerations, increased leave entitlements for said employees, including six (6) paid days of leave per year for reasons related to menstruation and menopause, the ability to work remotely from home when symptoms prevent them from working from the office, and other accommodations as the Parties deem appropriate.

Conclusion

The Parties commit to engaging in these discussions in good faith, fostering a collaborative environment that prioritizes equity, inclusivity, and the well-being of employees. It is the Parties mutual hope that removing these discussions out of the pressures of normal Collective Bargaining will lead to the kinds of creative, progressive thinking that the Parties aspire to.

The outcomes of these discussions and any agreed-upon LOUs will form an integral part of the ongoing commitment to improving workplace conditions for all employees.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the parties hereto have hereunto affixed their hands through their respective officers on the 16th day of June, 2025.

FOR THE UNION:	FOR THE EMPLOYER:
(Carr	

LOU#3 - Limited Term Contracts and Flexible Work Arrangement Pilot Project

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING #3

BETWEEN:

GREENPEACE CANADA

(hereinafter referred to as the "Employer')

Party of the First Part:

AND:

MoveUP

(Canadian Office and Professional Employees Union, Local 378)

AND:

Canadian Office and Professional Employees Union, Local 343

AND:

Syndicat des employées et employés professionnels-les et de bureau, section locale 574 (SEPB) CTC-FTQ

(hereinafter referred to as the "Union")

Party of the Second Part;

RE: Limited Term Contracts and Flexible Work Arrangement Pilot Project

<u>It is explicitly agreed that this LOU will be active for the duration of the Collective Agreement, enacted as a pilot for the Parties to determine impact:</u>

Limited-Term Contracts and External Funding

When limited-term contracts are funded by external sources, the length of the contract may align with the duration of the funding agreement.

<u>Limited-term contracts extending beyond one year will be entitled to all protections and entitlements under the collective agreement, including but not limited to severance pay.</u>

The Employer will communicate a definitive layoff date (i.e. end of contract) based on the conclusion of the funding grant.

Flexible Work Arrangements Staff may request adjustments to their working hours or days within a given workweek with the agreement of their manager. The total hours worked within the week will remain consistent, ensuring such arrangements are distinct from overtime. Both Parties commit to fostering a culture of flexibility while maintaining operational efficiency, while recognizing that any flextime arrangements are by voluntary, mutual agreement between the employer and the employee. Either Party will have the right to cancel the flexible work arrangements pilot upon thirty (30) calendar days notice to their counterpart. IN WITNESS WHEREOF the parties hereto have hereunto affixed their hands through their respective officers on the day of , 2025. FOR THE UNION: FOR THE EMPLOYER: